
October 28, 2020

Frances Zemlik
c/o Blue Mountain Bakery & Café, LLC
207 Stone St.
Jasper, Arkansas 72641

RE: Directive on Resuming Restaurant Dine-In Operations-Notice of Violation
Blue Mountain Bakery & Café, LLC,  207 Stone St., Jasper, Arkansas

Dear Mrs. Zemlik:

On September 11, 2020 and October 8, 2020, Hilary Hocut, an Environmental Health Specialist 
with the Arkansas Department of Health, conducted inspections at your retail food facility and 
identified that your facility was not in compliance with the Directive on Resuming Restaurant 
Dine-In Operations. Our office has received multiple complaints from the public regarding this 
facility.

The Directive on Resuming Restaurant Dine-In Operations was issued on May 11th, 2020 by the 
Secretary of Health and revised on June 15, 2020, then modified on September 9, 2020 as part of
Phase II Reopening, in consultation with Governor Asa Hutchinson. This Directive was 
implemented to ensure COVID-19 remains controlled and that residents and visitors in Arkansas 
remain safe. 

During the latest inspection on October 8, 2020, the following items were found to be in 
violation of the Directive: 

1. Facility hasn’t adjusted to maintain six (6) feet between occupied seats at adjacent tables.
2. Restaurant Staff were not wearing masks.

During an inspection on September 11, 2020, the following items were found to be in violation 
of the Directive: 

1. Restaurant Staff were not wearing masks.



2. According to the manager, staff members are being screened for temperature, symptoms, 
and/or exposure before starting their shift. But they are not keeping a daily log of staff 
being screened.

The Secretary of Health has sole authority over all instances of restriction on commerce as 
appropriate and necessary to control disease in the State of Arkansas as authorized by Ark. Code 
Ann. §20-7-109—110. Therefore, compliance with this directive is required immediately.

Additionally, the Rules Pertaining to Retail Food Establishments §8-304.11 (Responsibilities of 
the Permit Holder) states: 

Upon acceptance of the PERMIT issued by the REGULATORY AUTHORITY, the 
PERMIT HOLDER in order to retain the PERMIT shall:

(H) Comply with directives of the REGULATORY AUTHORITY including time 
frames for corrective actions specified in inspection reports, notices, orders, 
warnings, and other directives issued by the REGULATORY AUTHORITY in 
regard to the PERMIT HOLDER'S RETAIL FOOD ESTABLISHMENT or in 
response to community emergencies;

This notice is to advise that your facility is in violation of the Directive on Resuming Restaurant 
Dine-In Operations and the Rules Pertaining to Retail Food Establishments. Failure to 
immediately correct the above captioned conditions will result in increased enforcement actions 
which can include suspension of your Retail Food Establishment Permit, as well as criminal and 
civil fines and penalties. 

Thank you for your anticipated cooperation with this important matter.

Sincerely, 

Micheal D Sullins, R.S. 
Northwest Region Food Program Specialist
Arkansas Department of Health

CC: File
       Reginald Rogers, Deputy General Counsel-Arkansas Department of Health
       Terry Paul, R.S., Environmental Health Branch Chief 
       Sherri Woodus, R.S., Retail Food Section Chief
       Richard S Murphree, R.S., Environmental Manager-NW Region
       Forrest Montgomery, Environmental Supervisor-NW Region
       Jeff Jackson, R.S., Environmental Supervisor
       Hilary Hocut, R.S., EHS
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July 15, 2020 

 

Brent Lewis 

5901 HWY 71 S 

Fort Smith, AR  72903 

 

RE: Directive on Resuming Restaurant Dine-In Operations-Notice of Violation 

 

Dear Mr. Lewis: 

 

On 07/10/2020, April Barton, Environmental Health Specialist, Sebastian County, conducted a 

compliance inspection at your retail food facility and identified non-compliance with the directive on 

Resuming Restaurant Dine-In Operations by: 

 

- Not limiting dining capacity to less than 66% of total capacity 

- It was observed that patrons were sitting next to each other without six foot distancing 

- The cashier was not wearing a face mask 

- Patrons were not asked to wear mask or face covering upon entry into facility 

 

The Directive on Resuming Restaurant Dine-In Operations was issued on May 11th, 2020 by the 

Secretary of Health, in consultation with Governor Asa Hutchinson. This Directive was implemented 

to ensure COVID-19 remains controlled and that residents and visitors in Arkansas remain safe.  

 

Among other protective measures: 

 

Seating must be limited to no more than 66% of total seating capacity.  

 

Seating shall be adjusted to maintain six (6) feet between occupied seats at adjacent tables. 

 

All staff who come in contact with patrons must wear a face mask that completely covers their 

nose and mouth. Staff in the back are encouraged to wear a face mask. 

 

Patrons must wear a face covering while in the establishment when physical distancing of 6 

feet cannot be ensured. This is most likely in entry or waiting areas, while walking to their seat, 

visiting the restroom, etc. As before, face coverings may be removed when food or drink 

arrives. 

 

Signage must be placed at the front of restaurants to alert patrons not to enter the facility if they 

are sick or have symptoms such as cough, sore throat, fever, or shortness of breath. 
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The Secretary of Health has sole authority over all instances of restriction on commerce as appropriate 

and necessary to control disease in the State of Arkansas as authorized by Ark. Code Ann. §20-7-

109—110. Therefore, compliance with this directive is required immediately.  

 

Additionally, the Rules Pertaining to Retail Food Establishments §8-304.11 (Responsibilities of the 

Permit Holder) states:  

 

Upon acceptance of the PERMIT issued by the REGULATORY AUTHORITY, the PERMIT 

HOLDER in order to retain the PERMIT shall: 

 

(H) Comply with directives of the REGULATORY AUTHORITY including time frames 

for corrective actions specified in inspection reports, notices, orders, warnings, and 

other directives issued by the REGULATORY AUTHORITY in regard to the PERMIT 

HOLDER'S RETAIL FOOD ESTABLISHMENT or in response to community 

emergencies; 

 

 

This notice is to advise that your facility is in violation of the Directive on Resuming Restaurant Dine-

In Operations and the Rules Pertaining to Retail Food Establishments. Failure to immediately correct 

the above captioned conditions will result in increased enforcement actions which can include 

suspension of your Retail Food Establishment Permit, as well as criminal and civil fines and penalties.  

 

Thank you for your anticipated cooperation with this important matter. 

 

Sincerely,  

 
Richard Murphree, R.S. 

Environmental Manager 

Northwest Region 

Washington County Health Unit 

3270 Wimberly Drive 

Fayetteville, AR 72703 

 

 

CC: File 

       Reginald Rogers, Deputy General Counsel-Arkansas Department of Health 

       Terry Paul, R.S., Environmental Health Branch Chief  

       Sherri Woodus, R.S., Retail Food Section Chief 

       April Barton, Environmental Health Specialist, Sebastian County 
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11/5/2020

Flash Market #179
Attn: Mickey Avery
998 S Lincoln
Siloam Springs, AR 72761

RE: Directive on Resuming Restaurant Dine-in Operations
Flash Market #179 

Ms. Avery,

On November 3, 2020 Marijo Root, Environmental Health Specialist with the Arkansas 
Department of Health, met with you to discuss a complaint we received concerning your facility 
and reported non-compliance with the Governor’s Directive on Resuming Restaurant Dine-in 
Operations.

The Directive was issued on May 11th, 2020 by the Secretary of Health and revised on June 15, 
2020 as part of Phase II Reopening, in consultation with Governor Asa Hutchinson. This 
Directive was implemented to ensure COVID-19 remains controlled and that residents and 
visitors in Arkansas remain safe. 

The following items were noted in complaints received by the Department. Violations were also 
observed by our staff during visits to the facility.

1. Staff not wearing masks. This includes wait staff, the manager/owner and the kitchen 
workers.

2. Patrons not wearing masks when entering, exiting or moving about within the 
establishment.

The Secretary of Health has sole authority over all instances of restriction on commerce as 
appropriate and necessary to control disease in the State of Arkansas as authorized by Ark. Code 
Ann. §20-7-109—110. Therefore, compliance with this directive is required immediately. 
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Additionally, the Rules Pertaining to Retail Food Establishments §8-304.11 (Responsibilities of 
the Permit Holder) states: 

Upon acceptance of the PERMIT issued by the REGULATORY AUTHORITY, the 
PERMIT HOLDER in order to retain the PERMIT shall:

(H) Comply with directives of the REGULATORY AUTHORITY including time 
frames for corrective actions specified in inspection reports, notices, orders, 
warnings, and other directives issued by the REGULATORY AUTHORITY in 
regard to the PERMIT HOLDER'S RETAIL FOOD ESTABLISHMENT or in 
response to community emergencies;

This notice is to advise that your facility is in violation of the Directive on Resuming Restaurant 
Dine-In Operations and the Rules Pertaining to Retail Food Establishments. Failure to 
immediately correct the above captioned conditions will result in increased enforcement actions 
which can include suspension of your Retail Food Establishment Permit, as well as criminal and 
civil fines and penalties. 

Thank you for your anticipated cooperation with this important matter.

Sincerely, 

Richard S Murphree, RS
Environmental Manager-NW Region
Arkansas Department of Health

CC: File
       Reginald Rogers, Deputy General Counsel-Arkansas Department of Health
       Terry Paul, R.S., Environmental Health Branch Chief 
       Marijo Root, Benton County Environmental Health Specialist

Cary Gray, RS, NW Region Food Program Specialist
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9/21/2020

Hiwasse Store
Attn: Julie Holloway
13471 W State Hwy 72
Hiwasse, AR72939

RE: Directive on Resuming Restaurant Dine-In Operations-Notice of Violation
Hiwasse Store, Hiwasse, AR

Dear Mrs. Holloway

On multiple occasions, Kevin Power, Environmental Health Specialist with the Arkansas 
Department of Health, has met with you to discuss complaints we received concerning your 
facility and reported non-compliance with the Governor’s Directive on Resuming Restaurant 
Dine-in Operations (Directive).

The Directive was issued on May 11th, 2020 by the Secretary of Health and revised on June 15, 
2020 as part of Phase II Reopening, in consultation with Governor Asa Hutchinson. This 
Directive was implemented to ensure COVID-19 remains controlled and that residents and 
visitors in Arkansas remain safe. 

The following items were noted in complaints received by the Department, and observed by our 
staff in person during visits to your business:

1. Business staff not wearing masks. Wait staff were also observed singing over food 
they were carrying to the table. 

2. Patrons not wearing masks when entering, exiting or moving about within the 
establishment.

3. Dancing is allowed and encouraged.
4. Karaoke allowed with patrons sharing un-sanitized microphone. 
5. Tables not sanitized between customers.
6. Tables not spaced at least 10’ apart as required. 
7. Self-service items available to the public.

The Secretary of Health has sole authority over all instances of restriction on commerce as 
appropriate and necessary to control disease in the State of Arkansas as authorized by Ark. Code 
Ann. §20-7-109—110. Therefore, compliance with this directive is required immediately. 

Page 1.



Additionally, the Rules Pertaining to Retail Food Establishments §8-304.11 (Responsibilities of 
the Permit Holder) states: 

Upon acceptance of the PERMIT issued by the REGULATORY AUTHORITY, the 
PERMIT HOLDER in order to retain the PERMIT shall:

(H) Comply with directives of the REGULATORY AUTHORITY including time 
frames for corrective actions specified in inspection reports, notices, orders, 
warnings, and other directives issued by the REGULATORY AUTHORITY in 
regard to the PERMIT HOLDER'S RETAIL FOOD ESTABLISHMENT or in 
response to community emergencies;

This notice is to advise that your facility is in violation of the Directive on Resuming Restaurant 
Dine-In Operations and the Rules Pertaining to Retail Food Establishments. Failure to 
immediately correct the above captioned conditions will result in increased enforcement actions 
which can include suspension of your Retail Food Establishment Permit, as well as criminal and 
civil fines and penalties. 

Thank you for your anticipated cooperation with this important matter.

Sincerely, 

Richard S Murphree, RS
Environmental Manager-NW Region
Arkansas Department of Health

CC: File
       Reginald Rogers, Deputy General Counsel-Arkansas Department of Health
       Terry Paul, R.S., Environmental Health Branch Chief 
       Kevin Power, Benton County Environmental Health Specialist

Cary Gray, RS, NW Region Food Program Specialist
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11/20/2020

Jaclyn’s Kitchen
Attn: Jaclyn Slaughter 
14438 E. Hwy 12
Rogers AR, 72756

RE: Directive on Resuming Restaurant Dine-in Operations
Jaclyn’s Kitchen

Ms. Slaughter,

On October 28, 2020, Freddie Young, Environmental Health Specialist with the Arkansas 
Department of Health, met with you to discuss a complaint we received concerning your facility 
and reported non-compliance with the Governor’s Directive on Resuming Restaurant Dine-in 
Operations.

The Directive was issued on May 11th, 2020 by the Secretary of Health and revised on June 15, 
2020 as part of Phase II Reopening, in consultation with Governor Asa Hutchinson. This 
Directive was implemented to ensure COVID-19 remains controlled and that residents and 
visitors in Arkansas remain safe. 

The following items were noted in complaints received by the Department. The latest complaint 
was received on Nov 20, 2020. Violations were also observed by our staff during visits to the 
facility.

1. Staff not wearing masks or wearing them improperly. 
2. Patrons not wearing masks when entering, exiting or moving about within the 

establishment.

The Secretary of Health has sole authority over all instances of restriction on commerce as 
appropriate and necessary to control disease in the State of Arkansas as authorized by Ark. Code 
Ann. §20-7-109—110. Therefore, compliance with this directive is required immediately. 
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Additionally, the Rules Pertaining to Retail Food Establishments §8-304.11 (Responsibilities of 
the Permit Holder) states: 

Upon acceptance of the PERMIT issued by the REGULATORY AUTHORITY, the 
PERMIT HOLDER in order to retain the PERMIT shall:

(H) Comply with directives of the REGULATORY AUTHORITY including time 
frames for corrective actions specified in inspection reports, notices, orders, 
warnings, and other directives issued by the REGULATORY AUTHORITY in 
regard to the PERMIT HOLDER'S RETAIL FOOD ESTABLISHMENT or in 
response to community emergencies;

This notice is to advise that your facility is in violation of the Directive on Resuming Restaurant 
Dine-In Operations and the Rules Pertaining to Retail Food Establishments. Failure to 
immediately correct the above captioned conditions will result in increased enforcement actions 
which can include suspension of your Retail Food Establishment Permit, as well as criminal and 
civil fines and penalties. 

Thank you for your anticipated cooperation with this important matter.

Sincerely, 

Richard S Murphree, RS
Environmental Manager-NW Region
Arkansas Department of Health

CC: File
       Reginald Rogers, Deputy General Counsel-Arkansas Department of Health
       Terry Paul, R.S., Environmental Health Branch Chief 
       Freddie Young, Benton County Environmental Health Specialist

Cary Gray, RS, NW Region Food Program Specialist
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9/17/2020

Locke Wholesale Electrical Supply 
Attn: Richard Donohue
1303 W. Walnut St 
Rogers, AR  72756

RE: Directive on Face Coverings
Issued July 18, 2020
Last Modified August 26, 2020

Mr. Donohue,

Today, Rachel Arthur, Environmental Health Specialist with the Arkansas Department of Health,
visited your business and met with you to discuss a complaint we received concerning reported 
non-compliance with the Face Coverings Directive. A copy was provided for your review.

The Directive was issued on July 18th, 2020 by the Secretary of Health and revised on August 
26th, 2020 in consultation with Governor Asa Hutchinson. This Directive was implemented to 
ensure COVID-19 remains controlled and that residents and visitors in Arkansas remain safe. 

The complainant stated that while visiting your business, multiple employees were not wearing 
masks. Employees were observed without masks during Rachel’s visit as well. You informed 
Rachel that you did not believe masks are required but that you would forward her concerns to 
your superiors. At this time, we have received no verbal commitment from you or any other 
representative of Locke that the Directive will be followed in the future. 

The Secretary of Health has sole authority over all instances of restriction on commerce as 
appropriate and necessary to control disease in the State of Arkansas as authorized by Ark. Code 
Ann. §20-7-109—110. Therefore, compliance with this directive is required immediately. 

This notice is to advise that your facility is in violation of the Directive on Face Coverings.  
Failure to immediately correct the above captioned conditions will result in increased 
enforcement actions which can include criminal and civil fines and penalties. 
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Thank you for your anticipated cooperation with this important matter.

Sincerely, 

Richard S Murphree, RS
Environmental Manager-NW Region
Arkansas Department of Health

CC: File
       Reginald Rogers, Deputy General Counsel-Arkansas Department of Health
       Terry Paul, R.S., Environmental Health Branch Chief 
       Rachel Arthur, Benton County EHS
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10/6/2020

Rolling Pin Café LLC
Attn: Travis and Devona Freeman
2656 E. Huntsville Rd
Fayetteville, AR 72701

RE: Directive on Resuming Restaurant Dine-In Operations-Notice of Violation
Rolling Pin Café 

Mr. and Mrs. Freeman

On multiple occasions, David Cowan, Environmental Health Specialist with the Arkansas 
Department of Health, has met with you to discuss complaints we received concerning your 
facility and reported non-compliance with the Governor’s Directive on Resuming Restaurant 
Dine-in Operations (Directive).

The Directive was issued on May 11th, 2020 by the Secretary of Health and revised on June 15, 
2020 as part of Phase II Reopening, in consultation with Governor Asa Hutchinson. This 
Directive was implemented to ensure COVID-19 remains controlled and that residents and 
visitors in Arkansas remain safe. 

The following items were noted in complaints received by the Department on 6/29, 8/8, 9/8, and 
10/4 of this year. Violations were also observed by our staff during visits to the facility.

1. Staff not wearing masks. This includes wait staff, the manager/owner and the kitchen 
workers.

2. Patrons not wearing masks when entering, exiting or moving about within the 
establishment.

3. Inadequate spacing between tables and unenforced social distancing.
4. Food handlers not wearing gloves

The Secretary of Health has sole authority over all instances of restriction on commerce as 
appropriate and necessary to control disease in the State of Arkansas as authorized by Ark. Code 
Ann. §20-7-109—110. Therefore, compliance with this directive is required immediately. 
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Additionally, the Rules Pertaining to Retail Food Establishments §8-304.11 (Responsibilities of 
the Permit Holder) states: 

Upon acceptance of the PERMIT issued by the REGULATORY AUTHORITY, the 
PERMIT HOLDER in order to retain the PERMIT shall:

(H) Comply with directives of the REGULATORY AUTHORITY including time 
frames for corrective actions specified in inspection reports, notices, orders, 
warnings, and other directives issued by the REGULATORY AUTHORITY in 
regard to the PERMIT HOLDER'S RETAIL FOOD ESTABLISHMENT or in 
response to community emergencies;

This notice is to advise that your facility is in violation of the Directive on Resuming Restaurant 
Dine-In Operations and the Rules Pertaining to Retail Food Establishments. Failure to 
immediately correct the above captioned conditions will result in increased enforcement actions 
which can include suspension of your Retail Food Establishment Permit, as well as criminal and 
civil fines and penalties. 

Thank you for your anticipated cooperation with this important matter.

Sincerely, 

Richard S Murphree, RS
Environmental Manager-NW Region
Arkansas Department of Health

CC: File
       Reginald Rogers, Deputy General Counsel-Arkansas Department of Health
       Terry Paul, R.S., Environmental Health Branch Chief 
       David Cowan, Washington County Environmental Health Specialist

Cary Gray, RS, NW Region Food Program Specialist
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11/13/2020

Short Stop
Attn: Emmitt Musick 
18440 Marshall Street
Garfield, AR 72732

RE: Directive on Resuming Restaurant Dine-in Operations
Short Stop
Garfield, AR

Mr. Musick or current Manager,

On multiple occasions, Freddie Young, Environmental Health Specialist with the Arkansas 
Department of Health, has met with you to discuss complaints we received concerning your 
facility and reported non-compliance with the Governor’s Directive on Resuming Restaurant 
Dine-in Operations.

The Directive was issued on May 11th, 2020 by the Secretary of Health and revised on June 15, 
2020 as part of Phase II Reopening, in consultation with Governor Asa Hutchinson. This 
Directive was implemented to ensure COVID-19 remains controlled and that residents and 
visitors in Arkansas remain safe. 

The following items were noted in complaints received by the Department. The latest complaint 
was received on Nov 10, 2020. Violations were also observed by our staff during visits to the 
facility.

1. Staff not wearing masks or wearing them improperly. 
2. Patrons not wearing masks when entering, exiting or moving about within the 

establishment.

The Secretary of Health has sole authority over all instances of restriction on commerce as 
appropriate and necessary to control disease in the State of Arkansas as authorized by Ark. Code 
Ann. §20-7-109—110. Therefore, compliance with this directive is required immediately. 
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Additionally, the Rules Pertaining to Retail Food Establishments §8-304.11 (Responsibilities of 
the Permit Holder) states: 

Upon acceptance of the PERMIT issued by the REGULATORY AUTHORITY, the 
PERMIT HOLDER in order to retain the PERMIT shall:

(H) Comply with directives of the REGULATORY AUTHORITY including time 
frames for corrective actions specified in inspection reports, notices, orders, 
warnings, and other directives issued by the REGULATORY AUTHORITY in 
regard to the PERMIT HOLDER'S RETAIL FOOD ESTABLISHMENT or in 
response to community emergencies;

This notice is to advise that your facility is in violation of the Directive on Resuming Restaurant 
Dine-In Operations and the Rules Pertaining to Retail Food Establishments. Failure to 
immediately correct the above captioned conditions will result in increased enforcement actions 
which can include suspension of your Retail Food Establishment Permit, as well as criminal and 
civil fines and penalties. 

Thank you for your anticipated cooperation with this important matter.

Sincerely, 

Richard S Murphree, RS
Environmental Manager-NW Region
Arkansas Department of Health

CC: File
       Reginald Rogers, Deputy General Counsel-Arkansas Department of Health
       Terry Paul, R.S., Environmental Health Branch Chief 
       Freddie Young, Benton County Environmental Health Specialist

Cary Gray, RS, NW Region Food Program Specialist
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11/23/2020

Waffle  House #1432
Attn: Melissa McComb 
9009 Hwy 71 South
Ft. Smith, AR 72908

RE: Directive on Resuming Restaurant Dine-in Operations
Waffle House #1432

Ms. McComb or current Manager,

On several occasions, April Barton, Environmental Health Specialist with the Arkansas 
Department of Health, has met with you to discuss complaints we received concerning your 
facility and reported non-compliance with the Governor’s Directive on Resuming Restaurant 
Dine-in Operations.

The Directive was issued on May 11th, 2020 by the Secretary of Health and revised on June 15, 
2020 as part of Phase II Reopening, in consultation with Governor Asa Hutchinson. This 
Directive was implemented to ensure COVID-19 remains controlled and that residents and 
visitors in Arkansas remain safe. 

The following items were noted in complaints received by the Department. The latest complaint 
was received on Nov 20, 2020. Violations were also observed by our staff during visits to the 
facility.

1. Staff not wearing masks or wearing them improperly. 
2. Patrons not wearing masks when entering, exiting or moving about within the 

establishment.
3. Seating not adjusted to limit capacity and maintain 6’ spacing

The Secretary of Health has sole authority over all instances of restriction on commerce as 
appropriate and necessary to control disease in the State of Arkansas as authorized by Ark. Code 
Ann. §20-7-109—110. Therefore, compliance with this directive is required immediately. 

Page 1.



Additionally, the Rules Pertaining to Retail Food Establishments §8-304.11 (Responsibilities of 
the Permit Holder) states: 

Upon acceptance of the PERMIT issued by the REGULATORY AUTHORITY, the 
PERMIT HOLDER in order to retain the PERMIT shall:

(H) Comply with directives of the REGULATORY AUTHORITY including time 
frames for corrective actions specified in inspection reports, notices, orders, 
warnings, and other directives issued by the REGULATORY AUTHORITY in 
regard to the PERMIT HOLDER'S RETAIL FOOD ESTABLISHMENT or in 
response to community emergencies;

This notice is to advise that your facility is in violation of the Directive on Resuming Restaurant 
Dine-In Operations and the Rules Pertaining to Retail Food Establishments. Failure to 
immediately correct the above captioned conditions will result in increased enforcement actions 
which can include suspension of your Retail Food Establishment Permit, as well as criminal and 
civil fines and penalties. 

Thank you for your anticipated cooperation with this important matter.

Sincerely, 

Richard S Murphree, RS
Environmental Manager-NW Region
Arkansas Department of Health

CC: File
       Reginald Rogers, Deputy General Counsel-Arkansas Department of Health
       Terry Paul, R.S., Environmental Health Branch Chief 
       April Barton, Sebastian County Environmental Health Specialist

Cary Gray, RS, NW Region Food Program Specialist
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11/5/2020

White Oak Station #36
Attn: Ginny Baker
301 S. 45th Street
Rogers, AR 72758

RE: Directive on Resuming Restaurant Dine-in Operations
White Oak Station #36
701 SW Regional Airport Blvd 

Ms. Baker or current Manager,

On multiple occasions, Chelsey Smith, Environmental Health Specialist with the Arkansas 
Department of Health, has met with you to discuss complaints we received concerning your 
facility and reported non-compliance with the Governor’s Directive on Resuming Restaurant 
Dine-in Operations.

The Directive was issued on May 11th, 2020 by the Secretary of Health and revised on June 15, 
2020 as part of Phase II Reopening, in consultation with Governor Asa Hutchinson. This 
Directive was implemented to ensure COVID-19 remains controlled and that residents and 
visitors in Arkansas remain safe. 

The following items were noted in complaints received by the Department. Violations were also 
observed by our staff during visits to the facility.

1. Staff not wearing masks. 
2. Patrons not wearing masks when entering, exiting or moving about within the 

establishment.
3. Tables and other equipment not sanitized between customers

The Secretary of Health has sole authority over all instances of restriction on commerce as 
appropriate and necessary to control disease in the State of Arkansas as authorized by Ark. Code 
Ann. §20-7-109—110. Therefore, compliance with this directive is required immediately. 
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Additionally, the Rules Pertaining to Retail Food Establishments §8-304.11 (Responsibilities of 
the Permit Holder) states: 

Upon acceptance of the PERMIT issued by the REGULATORY AUTHORITY, the 
PERMIT HOLDER in order to retain the PERMIT shall:

(H) Comply with directives of the REGULATORY AUTHORITY including time 
frames for corrective actions specified in inspection reports, notices, orders, 
warnings, and other directives issued by the REGULATORY AUTHORITY in 
regard to the PERMIT HOLDER'S RETAIL FOOD ESTABLISHMENT or in 
response to community emergencies;

This notice is to advise that your facility is in violation of the Directive on Resuming Restaurant 
Dine-In Operations and the Rules Pertaining to Retail Food Establishments. Failure to 
immediately correct the above captioned conditions will result in increased enforcement actions 
which can include suspension of your Retail Food Establishment Permit, as well as criminal and 
civil fines and penalties. 

Thank you for your anticipated cooperation with this important matter.

Sincerely, 

Richard S Murphree, RS
Environmental Manager-NW Region
Arkansas Department of Health

CC: File
       Reginald Rogers, Deputy General Counsel-Arkansas Department of Health
       Terry Paul, R.S., Environmental Health Branch Chief 
       Chelsey Smith, Benton County Environmental Health Specialist

Cary Gray, RS, NW Region Food Program Specialist
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